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Hazelwood Mine Fire Health Study 

Scientific Reference Group Meeting 1/2021 
Friday 9 July 2021 

12.00pm AEST 
Via Zoom 
Minutes 

1. In Attendance 

Prof Ross Coppel (Chair), Prof Michael Abramson, Prof Michael Ackland, Dr Jillian Blackman, 
Dr Matthew Carroll, Dr Beth Edmondson, Melita Keywood, A/Prof Rebecca Kippen, Prof Alexander 
McFarlane, Prof Rory Wolfe, A/Prof Fay Johnston, Prof Yuming Guo, Dr Sue Yell 

Apologies 

Prof John Attia, Danny Brazzale, Prof Anna Hansell, Prof Graeme Zosky 

2. Welcome 

Stream Leads Matthew Carroll (Psychological Impacts), Fay Johnson (Latrobe Early Life Follow-up) 
and Sue Yell (Community Wellbeing) in attendance to respond to any questions regarding the 
Revised Project Plan for Years 8-10 of the Hazelwood Health Study. 

3. Membership and SRG Chair 

It was reported that Ross Coppel will step down from the role of Deputy Dean Research for the 
Faculty of Medicine, Nursing and Health Sciences at the end of 2021. RC will continue as SRG chair. 

MA reported that Jane Ford has stepped down from the SRG following her retirement. It is 
expected that the Department of Health advise the Study of a decision on the renewal of the HHS 
contract in August 2021 and it was proposed that there be a discussion regarding the appointment 
of a new SRG member to replace Jane Ford then. 

4. Conflict of Interest 

Michael Ackland noted his previous role at the Department of Health. 

5. Minutes of previous meeting (Att. 1) 

Michael Abramson confirmed that he had reviewed the minutes of the previous meeting before 
they were circulated and believes they are an accurate record of the discussion. Michael Ackland 
moved that the minutes be accepted and Beth Edmondson seconded this. 
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6. Revised Project Plan Years 8-10 (Att. 2) 

A copy of the draft Hazelwood Health Study Contract Review and Revised Project Plan for Years 8 
– 10 outlines the Study findings to date and plans for the remaining 3 years of the Study.  

Michael Abramson reported that when the Department of Health established the Hazelwood 
Health Study the 10-year contract period had been split into 5 contracts: Years 1-3, Years 4-5, 
Years 6-7, Years 8-9, and Year 10. As part of the negotiations for Year 8-9 of the Study, a variation 
to combine Years 8-10 into one 3-year contract will be proposed. This final extension would run 
from 1 November 2021 until 31 October 2024. 

Jill Blackman emphasised that in preparing the Revised Project Plan for the final 3 years of the 
Study, the researchers are seeking a balance between conducting cutting edge research and value 
for the Department of Health and the community. Researchers are seeking to present a Revised 
Project Plan that will be sufficiently impressive, provide the community with useful information 
and be of enough value to the Department of Health to warrant a further 3-year extension of the 
contract. 

Year 10 will primarily be used to clean and analyse the data, prepare the final reports and findings 
volumes for the 10-year study. 

Ross Coppel encouraged researchers to consider the further utility of the research that has been 
conducted and the data collected, perhaps looking at rural health provision and how services can 
be improved. RC noted that the Faculty’s strategic research priorities, which includes digital health 
and health systems and services, and emphasised the rich data that has been collected as part of 
the longitudinal Study. 

Jill Blackman noted that researchers are looking for other future opportunities to extend the Study 
after Year 10, and suggested that it would be a good time to consider avenues for further research 
that would have beneficial outcomes for the community. 

Ross Coppel suggested that there is an opportunity for a multi-sectoral view of the population, 
drawing on health and education data. RC noted the appointment of Professor Aron Shlonsky is 
Professor and Head of Department of Social Work, whose research focuses on child and youth 
services. 

Matthew Carroll reported on the analysis of the NAPLAN identified data extract. Researchers have 
found a decrease in NAPLAN performance in Morwell in 2015 compared to the performance 
across the wider region in the period 2015-2018. Various factors have been factored into the 
model, including the fact that the Morwell students started at a lower base. After taking these 
factors into consideration, Morwell students still had lower NAPLAN scores than expected 
following the mine fire, equivalent to a 2-3-month delay, which had not returned to expected 
levels by 2018. Matthew Carroll reported that researchers have shared their findings with local 
contacts at the Department of Education. 

Ross Coppel noted the establishment of the Fire To Flourish five-year transdisciplinary program led 
by the Monash Sustainable Development Institute, working at the intersection of disaster 
resilience and community development, which has been funded by the Paul Ramsay Foundation. 

Michael Abramson reported that he has spoken to Jane Fisher who is involved in the Fire to 
Flourish program. The Program is looking for a site in Victoria, but will probably select a Local 
Government Area further north. It was agreed that it would be useful to think about the approach 
adopted for the Fire to Flourish program. 

Sue Yell noted that the Latrobe Valley had been affected by a series of events and the impacts of 
these events are being tracked through social media and will provide wider context. 
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Matthew Carroll noted that cross stream work planned between the Early Life Follow-up and the 
Psychological Impacts Streams, which will conduct a survey of ELF families. 

Researchers are also looking at collective resilience in the local community. 

Michael Ackland noted that importance of resilience in school communities. 

Rebecca Kippen commented on number of self-reported heart attacks, noting that the 10-fold 
difference between Morwell and Sale (1% or 30 cases in Morwell, versus 0.1% in Sale). It was 
agreed that it there was overreporting of heart attacks by people in Morwell. 

Alexander McFarlane noted there is literature on panic attacks being reported as heart attacks. 

It was agreed that researchers need to provide an explanation of self-reported data. 

It was noted that there were no differences between exposed and unexposed adults in the 
cardiovascular test results (markers of underlying cardiovascular disease, reduced heart function, 
heart muscle damage, irregular heart rhythm or blood vessel health) 3.5 to 4 years after the fire. 

Rebecca Kippen asked about the Community Wellbeing Barometer and what measures will be 
used. Sue Yell advised that the Wellbeing Barometer is still in development, and researchers are 
working on identifying objective measure for the broad domains and themes. The team plans to 
use 2021 Census data when it is available. The Wellbeing Barometer is designed primarily as a 
means of comparison of a community over time. 

Melita Keywood suggested that the Revised Project Plan be a comprehensive forward plan, and 
asked how researchers will account for the impact of COVID-19 and the Black Summer fires. It was 
agreed that researchers will need to be explicit in explaining how these events have been 
accounted for. 

Matthew Carroll noted that the Black Summer fires happened while the Psychological Impacts 
Adult Survey follow-up survey was in the field. Michael Abramson reported that Yuming Guo is 
modelling of the Black Summer fires exposure data. Future surveys will need to include questions 
on prior exposure, such as the Black Summer fires. 

Sue Yell noted that the Community Wellbeing Stream has collected interview data during the 
COVID-19 pandemic. Round 2 data collection for the Respiratory and ELF Streams will be 
conducted during the COVID-19 period. 

Michael Abramson noted the findings regarding poor nutrition in the Latrobe Valley and the grant 
which the Latrobe Health Assembly has awarded to a team led by Tracy McCaffrey from the 
Department of Nutrition, Dietetics and Food. This education intervention will provide participants 
from the Latrobe Valley with personalised dietary feedback. 

An application for funding from the Heart Foundation for a clinical intervention is also being 
considered. 

Michael Abramson advised that the next meeting with the Department of Health will provide an 
opportunity to discuss possible policy responses to Study findings, and hear what the Department 
is thinking in terms of policy responses. Ross Coppel agreed that this discussion regarding the 
Study’s legacy is important. Michael Ackland encouraged the Study to engage with the 
department around the Study data and findings to support evidence-based policy. What are the 
implications of the Study findings for service delivery and improving life in rural and remote 
Australia. 

It was proposed that a meeting be held next year to discuss the Study’s legacy and opportunities 
to extend the research. 
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7. Study Findings 

Contract Review and Revised Project Plan summaries the Study and infographics have been used 
to highlight the key research findings. 
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8. Impact of COVID-19 on HHS activities 

Fay Johnson reported that COVID-19 has delayed the ELF clinical assessments by one year. Clinical 
testing is due to wrap up in a week. The number of participants was lower that researchers hoped, 
but there have been sufficient participants. 

Michael Abramson reported that the Respiratory Stream clinical testing round has been delayed 
by a year. Clinical testing has commenced and 50 participants have been tested. Researchers are 
aiming to recruit 500 participants. He noted that the delayed appearance of respiratory effects 
after exposure is the driver for continuing with the further respiratory testing rounds. 

Matthew Carroll reported that COVID-19 vaccination levels are perhaps a little lower in the 
Latrobe Valley. Vaccine hesitancy may be a factor. Access to GP clinics is definitely an issue, as 
there are GP long wait times. 

9. Other Business 

The Hazelwood Health Study is due to meet with the Latrobe Health Assembly sub-committee to 
get feedback on the Revised Project Plan. 

10. Date of Next Meeting 

TBC 


